University Library Committee Meeting Minutes 10/10/16

Call to Order / Roll Call
The meeting was called to order at 4:10 p.m.

Members present: S. Colenso, T. Keenan, A. Klene, G. Morell, S. Pelletier, M. Semanoff, M. Snow, K. Zoellner
Ex-officio member present: S. Zhang
Members absent/excused: K. Brayko, S. Gordon, T. Ward, K. Younggren
Minutes from last meeting:
The minutes from 9/12/16 were amended and approved. 

Business Item:
· Professor Meradeth Snow was confirmed as Committee Chair
Communications:
· Members introduced themselves and new members were welcomed. 

· Committee members were sent the draft follow-up message to campus regarding cuts to the collection.  Professor Barry Brown joined the meeting to answer any questions.  This is the fourth year the library has had cuts.  All obvious cost saving measures have already been implemented.  There has also been three consecutive years of resolutions by ASUM and the Faculty Senate as well as articles in the Kiamen and Missoulian.  The Research Strategic Plan recommends the library receive 1% of indirect costs (IDC’s) from grants, which has not transpired.   

The Library started communicating to departments last spring regarding resources being evaluating for possible cuts. It considered cost per use data (quantitative) and overlapping materials information (qualitative).  For example Scopus has a larger content and less cost than Web of Science. Professor Brown also talked with Universities that had made the switch.  It saves $100,000 per year.   The library asked for feedback.  Several faculty members were not happy about the switch because they are familiar with Web of Science and its citation reports, but they understood the situation. 

The collection has been reduced by 20% over the past 4 years and is now $1 million below MSU.  Some endowments from the foundation have helped preserve specific collections in the humanities.  If there are cuts again next year, the library will need to consider cutting materials on the next matrix tier of cost per use and start to dismantle packages. The library has done its best to minimize impacts. Areas where the resources could become an issue is in grant applications, dissertations, and accreditation.  Some accrediting agencies specify materials, but most accreditation reports indicate the library collection is adequate. Nursing, for example requires that resources not be any older than 3-5 years.  The subject librarians help departments with accreditation.  Professor Brown recalls that Computer Science’s and Public Health’s accrediting agencies require specific resources.  Some of which are at risk if there is another year of cuts. Professor Zoellner will look at what she prepared for the School of Education’s accreditation report. 

Inflation is supposedly covered in the present-law-adjustments requested from the legislature.  However, the library has not received inflationary costs the last two biennium.  According to VP Reid campuses have discretion in how the present-law-adjustment funds are used.   The library is essentially cut twice when it does not receive increase funding for inflation, which is in the double digits for some materials. 

The Committee wonders how it can best serve as an advocate; given the resolutions have not had an impact.  The focus should be on recovering present-law-adjustments and a percentage of IDC’s.  Faculty members on the committee that have received grants wonder how the IDC money is spent. The Library Dean has discussed the IDC issue with Interim Provost.  It doesn’t make sense to grow research while decreasing infrastructure. ECOS has a morning discussion with the cabinet.  Camie will inform the Senate Chair about the issue and ask that it be brought up.  [Professor Brown attended Coffee with the Cabinet on Wednesday as a guest of the Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate.]  When the Committee met with the Provost and VP Reid in April 2015 the Vice President suggested the possibility of a fee.  However, ASUM and the Library Faculty were not in favor of pursuing this option.  Currently the library is maintaining its late night hours through vacancy savings, but the funds will not be available for the spring semester.  Student member Colenso believes the university needs to lobby for a higher percentage of state funding.  She would like to help summarize the issue for ASUM. 

· Dean Zhang provided several Library updates:

      Partnering for student success
· The library is offering the following workshops in October 2016:
· Literature Review Workshop
· Jumpstart Your Research
· Mansfield Library Technology
· Get Your Research Under Control with Refworks
· Foundation Center Online

· The library will set up a welcome table for UM families weekend. 
· Digital Initiatives Librarian, Wendy Walker and UMOnline Instructional Design Consultant Nancy Clouse will offer a workshop on “Lowering student book costs using online resources,” on October 19th, as a part of UM Faculty Professional Development Series.
· On September 20th two library faculty members, Susanne Caro and Natalie Bond, assisted with the UM Law School’s Constitution Event by giving away pocket Constitutions. 
· Library faculty member, Adrienne Alger helped with the successful Big Read Program’s Opening Reception at the Payne Native American Center. The Missoula Mayor, John Engen, was the keynote speaker. 
              Education for the global century
· The library staff bid farewell to Ms. Jayne Xue, a visiting librarian from Kunming University of Science and Technologies in China.  Dr. Beverly Edmond, Interim Provost offered brief remarks at the event. 
              Discovery and creativity to serve Montana and the World
· Archivist Donna McCrea and other Archives and Special Collection staff provided research assistance to former UM President George Denison.  His book, Montana’s Pioneer Naturalist: Morton J. Elirod has now been published. 
Good and Welfare

· Professor Snow has been approached by colleagues who are frustrated about the proposed cancelation lists.  They wanted to know whether a letter would help and to whom it should be sent.

Adjournment
[bookmark: _GoBack]The meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m. 
